
 

 

 

11 June 2025 
 
To All Councillors  
 
Dear Councillor  
 
Please find attached To Follow papers in respect of the Council meeting scheduled 
for Thursday, 12 June 2025 at 7.00 pm in the Town Council Offices, Church Lane, 
Ledbury, HR8 1DH. 
 
      Yours faithfully 
 

    

 

Angela Price PSLCC, AICCM, MIWFM 
Town Clerk  

 

FILMING AND RECORDING OF COUNCIL MEETINGS 
Members of the public are permitted to film or record meetings to which they 
are permitted access, in a non-disruptive manner.  Whilst those attending 
meetings are deemed to have consented to the filming, recording, or 
broadcasting of meetings, those exercising the rights to film, record or 
broadcast must respect the rights of other people attending under the Data 
Protection Act (GDPR) 2018 
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7.  Ward Councillor Reports      (Pages 3940 – 3946) 
 
FINANCE  
 
11. To receive and note Month 1 financial reports (Pages 3948 - 3969) 
     
 i. Receipts and Payments – 1 to 30 April 2025 
 ii. Balance sheet and Trial Balance – Month 1 
 iii. Budget Monitoring Reports  
 
Distribution: -  Full agenda reports to all Councillors (9) 
         Plus file copy  

Agenda reports excluding Confidential items to: 
Local Press (1) 
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LEDBURY TOWN COUNCIL 
TOWN COUNCIL OFFICES, CHURCH STREET, LEDBURY 

HEREFORDSHIRE HR8 1DH.  Tel. (01531) 632306 

Email: clerk@ledburytowncouncil.gov.uk      Website: www.ledburytowncouncil.gov.uk 





 

OFFICIAL 

Ledbury South Ward Report June 2025 – Cllr Stef Simmons 

Local Transport Plan 2025-2041 – Consultation Extension 

Following lobbying by Ward Members and recommendation of Connected Communities Scrutiny Committee the 

public consultation on the draft Local Transport Plan for Herefordshire has been extended to the end of this month. 

The LTP once adopted will set out the Council’s Transport priorities until 2041. The current draft is heavily focused on 

Hereford and does not, in my opinion, currently present an ambitious plan for connecting our rural communities to 

services, employment or education in our market towns or Hereford City. The draft Plan can be viewed online or in 

hard copy at Ledbury Library. I would strongly encourage everyone, including young people of Ledbury, to respond 

either via the dedicated consultation web page and questionnaire 

https://consultations.herefordshire.gov.uk/consultations/article/127/herefordshire-local-transport-plan-2025-2041-

consultation or via email to ltpf@herefordshire.gov.uk  

Buses 

The extension to the DRM 476 service is now running onto Hawk Rise, with 

hopes the 232 Daffodil Line service will also be extended here in the near future. 

New bus stops for the 232 service on the Ross Road at the Rugby Club sports 

and community hub were due to be installed this week but have been delayed 

pending highways ownership boundaries and rescheduling of road permits. 

Bike Week 

This week is national Bike Week and with relatively nice weather is a great 

opportunity to get out and cycle the new lengths of shared paths and crossings 

that have linked-up routes across Ledbury. This now provides some great mostly 

off-road routes from Hopfields and Hawk Rise in the south to the Arches 

development to the north via new crossings of the Leadon Way and Hereford 

Road, connecting paths through Platinum Way and Shepherds Close to join with 

Mables Furlong, the Town Trail and the Riverside Country Park.  

Leadon Way Roundabouts 

I have been requesting that remedial works be 

completed on both the Hawk Rise and Hopfields 

roundabouts on the Leadon Way so that LTC 

under the ‘Licence to Cultivate’ scheme can 

ensure the roundabouts are adopted by local 

organisations/companies as per the 

Galebreaker, Helping Hands, and Shane Howells 

roundabouts. I understand the BBLP 

Streetworks Team have now received 

applications for traffic permits for this work to 

be done so hopefully the adoption process can 

be commenced shortly. 

EV Charge Point 

I was pleased to hear in the last week that National Grid have confirmed that additional supply has been secured to 

enable installation of an EV rapid charge point in Lawnside car park. This is a small step towards providing the EV 

infrastructure residents and visitors to Ledbury have been asking for. 

Road Resurfacing 

Following the resurfacing of New Street ward members are pushing for further schemes to be completed. The A438 

through Eastnor will be resurfaced in two phases (in July – Hollybush side, and October half term – Roger Oates side). 
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This will involve safety improvements including maximum 25mph speed reduction signs on the Woodshed/School 

junction.  

Assurances have also been sought that much needed works on Biddulph Way and Martins Way will be completed as 

part of the estate roads resurfacing programme phase.  

Road Safety – Parkway 

Following footpath works and installation of the speed indicator device I have been trying to arrange a workshop with 

Herefordshire Council Highways Safety officers, engineers and local residents to establish a scheme of works that can 

deployed as and when funds become available. This is proving difficult, but I will keep the pressure on! 

Ledbury Listening – good news for our young people! 

Last year over 650 young people from Ledbury 

and surrounding villages responded to a survey 

asking what they liked and disliked about 

Ledbury and what improvements they wanted 

to see. The responses called for improvements 

to the public parks – including provision of a 

Mountain Bike or Pump Track.  

Herefordshire Council secured developer 

contributions (s106 money) towards 

improvements and following meetings with 

Ward Members and LTC, including site visits, 

preliminary plans have been developed by 

council officers. These will be presented to 

young people for comment and further 

refinement before a planning application is 

submitted and, subject to approval, a 

contractor is sought later this year.  

S106 funds have also been identified for 

possible improvements to seating on Oatley’s 

Meadow – with potential links being explored 

with the John Masefield Memorial Project to 

develop something special for this section of 

the town trail that contributes to the wider 

aims for this Heritage Lottery funded project. 

 

Other ward work and council roles 

I continue my ward work responding to calls for help from residents on subjects such as; housing, drainage, road safety 

and speeding, maintenance, sports facility improvements, bus services, education and SEND provision etc. I also fulfil 

my role on planning committee considering applications that are redirected for democratic oversight and decision 

making. In my role as Deputy Group Leader for the Greens I also substitute for colleagues on other committees and 

meetings. As Vice Chair of Herefordshire Council I also fulfil civic roles as diverse as opening of the May Fair in Hereford, 

attending and speaking at Armed Forces Covenant meetings and representing Herefordshire at British Citizenship 

Ceremonies to celebrate and welcome those who have attained British Nationality. 

I hold a Ward Surgery monthly at Ledbury Rugby Club on Tuesdays 6:30 – 7:30pm by appointment, or I can visit 

individuals if mobility an issue. I am contactable via email stef.simmons@herefordshire.gov.uk or phone  

07792881706. Please send any written correspondence to: Cllr Stef Simmons, C/O Herefordshire Council, Plough Lane, 

Hereford HR4 0LE 
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Ledbury North: Councillor Ward Report – May/June 2025 
Herefordshire Local Transport Plan 
An update to the county’s Transport Plan is currently out for consultation 
(https://consultations.herefordshire.gov.uk/consultations/article/127/herefordshire-local-transport-plan-
2025-2041-consultation). The public consultation period has been extended to 30 June due to the low 
number of responses received during the initial 6 week period.  

The transport plan has been published completely out of synch with the update of the Local Plan. This means 
that it is proposing additional transport infrastructure without having that linked to any information 
regarding which communities across the county are intended to be targeted with large housing 
developments and employment sites that need such infrastructure.  

Why this disjointed approach is being taken to the strategic planning of transport infrastructure is a mystery, 
and surely augers ill for the county and its communities. It is important that Ledbury Town Council provide a 
response to this consultation and that councillors encourage members of the public to make personal 
representation. 

Financial Performance 2024-25 
Cabinet received the 2024-25 Budget and Performance reports at its meeting on 5 June 
(https://councillors.herefordshire.gov.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=251&MId=9758&Ver=4). The current 
Conservative minority administration tried to spin the story on its £8.3m overspend as a £0.5m underspend, 
but careful reading of the report makes clear that £6.3m has been taken from reserves and £2.5m from 
unbudgeted income from interest on investments to offset significant overspends in Adult Social Care and 
Home to School Transport. 

Repeated overspends in Children’s Services were addressed by means of increasing the budget for this 
directorate by nearly £18m for 2024-25. Consequently, it presently appears that this Directorate has had a 
startling turn-around in its performance. However, the 3-year improvement plan it has signed up to has been 
extended by a year, and the performance report makes clear that the targets set for managing its high cost 
areas on agency staffing and residential care costs are not reducing at the rates required. 

The administration also significantly under-delivered on its budgeted £176m capital programme, coming in 
with a full year spend of just over £72m. The administration also failed to deliver over £7.3m of council-wide 
and service transformation savings which put it behind where it needs to be to make the changes necessary 
to deliver services in a 21st century way. 

Overall, the council had sufficient in reserves to offset overspends so that it could balance its books at the year 
end, but significant risks from cost pressures in public health, children’s services, social care, and education 
and the difficulties which continue to be faced delivering economic growth for the county all present ongoing 
problems. 

Hills Ford Rally 
The road closure requests to enable this event to take place are still being assessed by Highways officers at 
Herefordshire Council. Concerns have been raised by local residents regarding the damage caused to the lanes 
and verges by the competitors and spectators at the event. Both the Malvern Hills and Wye Valley National 
Landscapes have raised concerns about noise, wildlife impact and the closure of footpaths during the event. 

The final decision on whether the road closure permits will be granted is expected in the next few weeks. 

Flooding and Drainage Issues 
The recent dry spell has continued the risk of flooding from rapid run-off when we do get heavy rainfall, as is 
currently forecast for the remainder of the month.  
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Councillors are asked to encourage members of the public to continue to report blocked drains using the 
‘Report It’ function on the Herefordshire Council website, so that these can be cleared before further heavy 
rainfall occurs. 
https://www.herefordshire.gov.uk/report-problem  

Transport Matters 
Highways Officers have received the data from the traffic surveys which were conducted on roads within and 

at the periphery of the town in the spring. These surveys were aimed at gathering data to inform action on 

several persistent issues being experienced in the town which include: traffic issues in the Knapp Lane area, 

heavy vehicles using the town centre, speeding. Officers are presently analysing the data and ward members 

expect to meet to discuss the findings and options to address the issues over the next couple of months. 

Resurfacing on New Street and relining has been completed. Renewed white lining has been completed in 

Orchard Lane around the Tesco junctions. 

There is a Bus Summit for Parish Councils being held at the Shell Store on 18 June 0930:12:30 by 

Herefordshire Council. It would be good for the council to be represented to lobby for the county council to 

adopt the Daffodil service and to better align existing services with one another and with train services. 

I attended the drop-in consultation session that West Midlands Trains held for stakeholders in the area. I 

raised AGAIN the issue of disabled access to the eastbound Platform-2 at Ledbury and the need for either: a 

commitment to deliver on the talk of a twin-tracked dynamic passing place on the Hereford-Ledbury section 

of line to allow all trains to halt at Platform-1; or for DDA compliant access arrangements to be installed at 

the station to enable travellers to cross safely to and from Platform-2.  

Train operator representatives were deeply uninspiring and showed little to no interest in helping to press 

for these improvements. Renationalisation of the rail companies cannot come soon enough for my liking. 

BBLP public realm and highways activity in North Ward this month included: 

• Defect patching using cold lay on Cut Throat Lane, Hollow Lane, Horse Lane Orchard and Belle 

Orchard Close 

• Block paviour relaid in High Street 

• Ironworks reset in Knapp Lane and Market Street 

• Repair made to loose fluted channel nr kerbline in The Homend 

• Carriageway repairs carried out on: Rhea Lane, Beggars Ash, Horse Road, Lawnside, Bank Crescent, 

Belle Orchard, B4214 in the Munsley Green area  

• Sign refixed in Rhea Lane 

• White lining carried out on: Belle Orchard, Homend Crescent and Knapp Close 

• Gullies cleansed on: Church Lane, Knapp Lane, Rhea Lane, Burtons Lane and Lawnside 

Developments 
Planning applications have been submitted by both McCarthy Stone and Bloor Homes to vary planning 

conditions placed on their respective developments. 

McCarthy Stone want to fell some of the protected trees on their site to better enable them to connect their 

planned sustainable urban drainage system to the natural watercourse adjacent to their development which 

runs through Robinson’s Meadow and New Mills to the River Leadon. 
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Bloor want to change the design of some of the houses on their phase-1 development, and to flip more than 

25 of the affordable homes planned on their site to be shared ownership social housing so that the houses 

can instead be sold on the open market at a reduced price. On the face of it, this is very disappointing – 

given the high need locally for social housing. I have asked officers for further details. 

Bloor also want to agree a change to the proposed route of the canal through their development. This is at 

the request of the Herefordshire and Gloucestershire Canal Trust, who wish to join the canal to the river at a 

new point north of the viaduct and to canalise the river along the entire route of the canal through to the 

southern side of the Ross Road. Making this change on the Bloor site will avoid the need for the canal to 

travel by a separate route under the viaduct.  

It is likely that the Environment Agency will have significant concerns regarding the impact of any such 

canalisation on the ecology of the Riverside Park section of The Leadon. There will also be implications for 

the canal as regards the handling of water surges from heavy rainfall events. I have suggested that the Canal 

Trust might like to meet with councillors to better explain their broader plans for the reinstatement of the 

canal through the parish and the timescales they are working to in achieving this. 

The planning appeal made by a developer against the refusal of planning permission for a development of 5 

houses in Wellington Heath which was against the house size requirements set out in the Neighbourhood 

Plan has been rejected by the planning inspector and the original decision to refuse upheld 

(https://myaccount.herefordshire.gov.uk/documents?id=70c41293-3fa1-11f0-908c-005056ab3a27). This is 

good news for the village and gives confidence that planners can refuse applications with confidence where 

they are not in conformity with a Neighbourhood Plan. 

Section 106 funded Local Infrastructure 
Ward Members have met with the team delivering the S106 funded infrastructure projects to discuss the 

location and timescale for delivery of a number of planned projects in Ledbury. 

In Ledbury South there are proposals to spend S106 funding ringfenced for play equipment improving the 

Oatley’s Meadow and Martins Way play spaces. 

I met with officers to discuss the S106 projects in the North Ward identified to mitigate the impact of the 

Bloor development which include the widening of the bridge crossing of Orchard Lane by the Recreation 

Ground and the Town Trail road crossing at Bridge Street. These projects are scheduled to enter their design 

phase in the coming year. 

The other big infrastructure investment from the Bloor site is for an extension to Ledbury Primary School 

which sits just inside the West Ward. A contract has been let for design options for this extension and these 

plans are expected to be delivered before the end of the summer. 

Residents’ Issues 
I have been dealing with issues raised by residents and businesses including: 

• Noise nuisance cases due to: uneven road surface, embedded carriageway ironwork and neighbours 

• Sewage leak from sceptic tank onto the public highway 

• Dangerous driving and property damage 

• Access to EV charging points 

• Dilapidations to listed buildings and reinstatement of footpath signage 
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Committee Work 
I have substituted on Connected Communities Scrutiny Committee to review progress in contributing to the 

county’s cultural partnership and delivery of the Cultural Strategy and to scrutinise the content of the draft 

Local Transport Plan 2025-2041 and its public consultation process. 

I have attended Children & Young People’s Scrutiny Committee to consider the council’s and Safeguarding 

Partnership’s strategy and action in countering Child Exploitation. 

I have attended Cabinet to comment on the revised Risk Management Strategy, the Budget outturn for 

2024-25 and the end of year Performance Report for 2024-25, the new Food and Garden Waste Collection 

Services, and Procurement of Professional Support for Future Highways & Infrastructure Contracts. 

I have represented Herefordshire Council on the West Mercia Police & Crime Panel and the Lower Severn 

Drainage Board. 

I attended Annual Council for Herefordshire and spoke against the changes to the ability of the public to 

submit questions to scrutiny committees and against the proposal to retain 5 scrutiny committees. 

I have resigned from the Children & Young People’s Scrutiny Committee. 

Councillor Liz Harvey 
It’s Our County & Independents for Herefordshire – Ledbury North Ward Member – 10 June 2025 

epjharvey@herefordshire.gov.uk  

Page 3945 of 3969

mailto:epjharvey@herefordshire.gov.uk


June 2025 Report from Cllr Justine Peberdy – Ward Councillor Ledbury West 
 
Hills Ford Rally 
I am supporting Ledbury West residents to raise their concerns about the impact of the Hills Ford Rally on 
Broadmoor Common (a designated Local Nature Reserve north of Woolhope). We are asking for the rally to 
be re-routed and for a useful period of consultation to be given to a new route before the event goes ahead. 
We believe that Cheltenham Motor Club can improve its consultation, delivery and mitigation.  
 
Bus Service Improvements 
The Bus Services (no.2) Bill, currently being considered in Parliament, intends to expand bus franchising 
powers and strengthen local authority influence over bus services. It could offer new opportunities to 
improve services in Herefordshire. The Environment and Sustainability Scrutiny Committee are setting up a 
Task and Finish Group to examine our current bus provision and how it could be improved. It will draw on the 
outcomes of the Bus Summit on June 18th, engage with local operators, users, and organisations, and explore 
options such as on-demand buses, community transport and franchising. 
 
Local Access Forum and new cabinet post 
The conservative administration has created a new cabinet post for Local Engagement & Community 
Resilience. The new cabinet member, Dan Hurcombe, will take over responsibility for PROWs and Highways 
Act Enforcement from Councillor Philip Price. The Local Access Forum hope that Dan, as a National Highways 
Lawyer, will have a better awareness of our statutory responsibilities for our PROWs. The Cabinet member 
for Local Engagement and Community Resilience will also have responsibility for Future Public Realm 
Contract, Land Drainage, Flood Alleviation, Parish Council Grant Schemes, and Communications. 
 
Community Day 
Congratulations to all those involved in Community Day! It’s inspiring to see the scope, quantity and quality 
of the groups and activities involved in all aspects of Ledbury life. 
 
Casework, Committee Work and some Fun Stuff 
 

1. Residents around the Hereford Road are delighted with the SID and report a general reduction in 
speed.  

2. I’m pressing for improvements in the issue around HGVs parking on the Hereford Road outside 
Bradfords.  

3. I have asked the Tree Officer to investigate a report of suspected unauthorised tree felling in New 
Mills.  

4. I have negotiated with Highways for a bus cage to be marked at the Lower Road bus stop, where 
irresponsible car parking prevents the bus pulling up to the kerb and reduces visibility at the Victoria 
Road/Lower Road junction. 

5. Through the Patient Participation Group newsletter, and my own ward councillor newsletter to 
residents, we highlighted the value of our Minor Injuries Unit and the need to use it to retain it. 

6. I subbed on the Connected Communities Scrutiny Committee and came away feeling positive about 
our Cultural Strategy and not so positive about the Local Transport Plan. 

7. I visited St Michaels Hospice, the Herefordshire Reuse and Recycling Organisation and attended 
various events during the Herefordshire Histories Festival. 

8. I feel privileged to be involved in the Masefield Matters project which is going great guns. 
 
I’m grateful to Liz and Stef for comprehensively covering issues such as Local Transport Plan consultation, 
road resurfacing, S106 spend and EV charge points in their reports. 
 
justine.peberdy@herefordshire.gov.uk 
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